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Scope: This bi-annual newsletter outlines areas of particular importance in public sector financial reporting. Please distribute to both budget and financial reporting areas of Victorian public sector entities.
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Overview 
Consistent with the advice included in the last newsletter, for the year ending 30 June 2012 there are only a few disclosure requirement changes, outlined in the reissued Financial Reporting Directions (FRDs) discussed below. Other changes reflected in the 2011-12 Model Report for Victorian Government Departments (the Model) include general improvements to the guidance and presentation of the financial statements and notes. The Model and the FRDs are available from the DTF website. 
Entities are also reminded that the 2011-12 Annual Reports are to be tabled in Parliament ‘within three months after the end of the financial year as determined for that public body’, as advised in the Premier’s Circular No. 2012/01. However, where there are insufficient sitting days in the third month after the end of the financial year, the reports should be tabled no later than the first sitting day of the following month.
Looking forward, entities and departments should continue to maintain awareness of developments regarding future changes to accounting standards, some of which are summarised in this and previous newsletters. While most of these changes are not expected to be mandatory until 2013-14, the consequential changes arising from these standards will warrant early implementation planning by entities.  

These matters are discussed more fully in the following pages.
2011-12 reporting year 
2011-12 financial reporting legislation 
The Financial Management Act 1994 continues to be the principal legislation governing Victorian public sector financial reporting for 2011-12.
Financial Reporting Directions (FRDs) and Guidance Notes 
FRDs reissued for the 2011-12 year, since the previous newsletter, include:
· FRD 120F Accounting and reporting pronouncements applicable to the 2011-12 reporting period. This FRD contains both the accounting and reporting pronouncements applicable to 2011-12 reporting and suggests disclosures relating to the issued but not yet effective pronouncements.
· FRD 21B Disclosures of Responsible Persons, Executive Officers and Other Personnel (Contractors with Significant Management Responsibilities) in the Financial Report has been issued to replace FRD 21A Responsible Person and Executive Officer Disclosures in the Financial Report. Two key changes have been introduced in FRD 21B, including a new measure of ‘annualised employee equivalent’ (AEE) for executive officers and the extended disclosure requirement to include contractors who are charged with significant management responsibilities. 
Entities should note that only the ‘AEE’ disclosure (including comparatives for 2010-11) is applicable for the 2011-12 financial reporting period. 


From 2012-13 onwards, entities will need to disclose additional information (including comparatives for 2011-12) relating to the remuneration of contractors with significant management responsibilities.
· FRD 22C Standard Disclosures in the Report of Operations has been updated to increase disclosure of consultants by lowering the reporting threshold of consultancy expenditure by entities from $100 ,000 to $10 ,000.
Model Report for Victorian Government Departments (the Model)

The Department of Treasury and Finance (DTF) released the 2011-12 Model in two versions, issued in May 2012 and August 2012 respectively.  

The major changes in the first version of the Model include:

· removal of the diversity reporting disclosure;

· illustration disclosure relating to the aspects of office based environmental impacts on 'waste production' and 'procurement' for the purpose of FRD 24C Reporting of Office-based Environmental Data by Government Entities;

· general improvements to Note 1 Summary of significant accounting policies; and 

· inclusion of the easy-to-use guide on ‘transactions’ and ‘other economic flows' in Appendix 2.
The second version of the 2011-12 Model released in August 2012 incorporats changes arising from the reissued FRDs discussed above. The Model is available on the DTF website.
Other guidance 
Long Service Leave discount rates 
The Long Service Leave (LSL) discount rates are published quarterly (and monthly during the last quarter of 2011-12) to assist entities ascertain their financial position prior to and at year end. The rates for 30 June 2012 were published on the DTF website on 2 July 2012. If the June rates result in a provision that is significantly different from that calculated using the earlier rates, the June rates must be applied.
Budget and Financial Management Guidances (BFMGs) 
There have been no amendments to or new BFMGs issued since the last newsletter.
2012 Key financial publication dates for the State of Victoria 
The following table shows the remaining indicative publication tabling dates for 2011‑12.

	Reporting year
	Publication
	Preliminary tabling dates 
Actual dates to be confirmed

	2011-12
	Annual Financial Report
	Expected in September. Legislated due date is 15 October 2012

	2011-12
	Department and Entity Reporting
	Expected to be tabled on or before the last sitting day in September (i.e. 13 September 2012), but no later than the first sitting day of October if 13 September 2012 is inpractical

	2012-13
	Quartely Finanancial Report No.1

(30 September 2012)
	On or before the legislated due date of 15 November 2012

	2012-13
	Budget Update
	On or before the legislated due date of 15 December 2012




AASB standards issued from January 2012 to June 2012
(Issued but not effective for the 2011‐12 reporting period)
Since releasing the last newsletter, the Australian Accounting Standards Board (AASB) has issued five amending standards, including:

· AASB 2012-1 Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards - Fair Value Measurement - Reduced Disclosure Requirements;
· AASB 2012-2 Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards – Disclosures – Offsetting Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities;
· AASB 2012-3 Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards – Offsetting Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities;
· AASB 2012-4 Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards – Government Loans;
· AASB 2012-5 Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards arising from Annual Improvements 2009–2011 Cycle.
Based on preliminary analysis, impacts arising from these standards are anticipated to be insignificant on future reporting. However, entities are advised to exercise judgement in assessing the potential implications associated with these standards based on their own circumstances. 
For details of Australian Accounting Standards issued from July 2011 to December 2011, please refer to our January 2012 newsletter, which is accessible on the DTF website.

Looking forward 
International
Revenue

The International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) and the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) initiated a joint project to clarify the principles for recognising revenue from contracts with customers. It applies to all contracts with customers, except leases, financial instruments and insurance contracts. If adopted, the proposed standard would replace IAS 18 Revenue, IAS 11 Construction Contracts and related Interpretations.
As noted in the last newsletter, the Boards issued an Exposure Draft in November 2011 with the comment period ending 13 March 2012. The core principle of this proposed standard is that an entity would recognise revenue from contracts with customers when it transfers promised goods or services to the customer (on satisfaction of agreed performance obligations). The amount of revenue recognised would be the amount of consideration promised by the customer in exchange for the transferred goods or services.  
The IASB and FASB are now considering the feedback received on this Exposure Draft and a final standard is expected to be issued in late 2012 or early 2013.
Concurrently, the AASB is undertaking a due process with a view to issuing a new standard for Income from Transactions of Not-for-Profit Entities based on this IASB revenue recognition project (see next page for details).


Leases
The aim of this IASB and FASB joint project is to develop a new approach to lease accounting that would ensure that all assets and liabilities arising under lease contracts are recognised on the balance sheet.

Since issuing of the last newsletter, the IASB and FASB has been considering feedback received from the outreach meetings held during April and May 2012 with auditors, preparers, and users of financial statements regarding the lessee accounting model. The revised exposure draft on leases is now expected to be issued in the second half of 2012, with the issue date of the final standard to be confirmed.
IPSASB Conceptual Framework
The International Public Sector Accounting Standards Board (IPSASB) project on Conceptual Framework for General Purpose Financial Reporting by Public Sector Entities aims to develop a Framework which is applicable to the preparation and presentation of general purpose financial reports of public sector entities. 

Since publishing the last newsletter, the IPSASB issued a Consultation Paper in January 2012 on Conceptual Framework for General Purpose Financial Reporting by Public Sector Entities: Presentation in General Purpose Financial Reports with comment period ending 31 May 2012. This Consultation Paper explores concepts applicable to the presentation of information in the general purpose financial reports of public sector entities, and outlines three key presentation concepts: 
· selecting information that meets user needs, satisfies the cost-benefit test, and is sufficiently timely; 
· locating information in a way that meets user needs; and
· organising information to make important relationships clear and to support comparability.
Domestic
Income from Transactions of Not-for-Profit Entities
As mentioned in the previous section, the AASB has decided to base a new standard on Income from Transactions of Not-for-Profit Entities in light of the IASB’s revenue recognition project. This new standard will address both exchange (i.e. AASB 118 Revenue) and non-exchange transactions (i.e. AASB 1004 Contributions) once it becomes effective.  
The AASB has tentatively decided to develop additional implementation guidance to illustrate how the performance obligation approach to revenue recognition will be applied in the public sector context. It is expected that an exposure draft will be issued for comment in the second half of 2012.


GAAP/GFS Harmonisation – ED 212 Financial Reporting for Entities within the General Government Sector
Since the last newsletter, the AASB has finalised its consideration of the comments received on ED212 issued in June 2011. The Board has tentatively decided to develop a draft standard that requires NFP entities within the general government sector to disclose in the financial statements:

· the original budgeted financial statements, where such statements are presented to Parliament, and recast if necessary to align with the presentation and classification adopted in the financial statements; and 

· the original budgeted information about administered items, where such information is presented to Parliament, and recast if necessary to align with the presentation and classification adopted in the financial report for the information about administered items presented in accordance with AASB 1050 Administered Items. 
An explanation of major variances, including those arising from material revisions to budgets, would also be required.

ED 214 Extending Related Party Disclosures to the Not-for-Profit Public Sector
Currently, NFP entities are exempted from applying the requirements of AASB 124 Related Party Disclosures. In July 2011, the AASB issued an Exposure Draft ED 214 with comment period ending 31 January 2012, proposing to extend the requirements of AASB 124 to NFP entities. 
Comments received on this ED have been reviewed and in its July 2012 meeting the AASB tentatively decided that the AASB 124 should apply to public sector entities in disclosing the remuneration of key management personnel. 

However, the Board will consider providing relief from duplicating disclosures in more than one set of financial statements for Ministers of multiple public sector entities who meet the definition of ‘Key Management Personnel’. Accordingly, jurisdictions would be able to determine how best to implement these disclosures based on their administrative arrangements. 
The amendments to AASB 124 are expected to be effective for the 2014-15 reporting period onwards to allow sufficient time for entities to compile comparative information.



How to contact us

AccPol letter box

Departments are encouraged to direct enquiries to accpol@dtf.vic.gov.au. Please provide sufficient detail for advice to be formulated and reference Accounting Standards, FRDs and other authoritative pronouncements related to the query. 
Useful websites

AASB – www.aasb.com.au for information on AASB pronouncements, discussion papers and ED publications.
International Public Sector Accounting Standards Board (IPSASB) – www.ifac.org/PublicSector/ for information on IPSASB and IPSASB pronouncements. 

DTF websites

DTF (for all internet users) – www.dtf.vic.gov.au covering FRDs, guidance notes (including the Model Report), Accounting Policy Updates, the Long Service Leave (LSL) Arrangements (including the 2004 LSL Model and the relevant wage inflation and discount rates). From the menu on the left hand side on the home page users should select, ‘Budget and Financial Management’, then ‘Financial Reporting Policy’.
BFM (for VPS users) – http://bfm.dtf.vic.gov.au covering policy and guidance material relating to Budgeting, the Business Management System (BMS), Compliance Framework and Financial Reporting (including the 2008 LSL Models and Valuer-General Building and Land Indices). 

For assistance with technical difficulties using either websites, e.g. broken web links, please contact the DTF web team at dtfweb@dtf.vic.gov.au.

About the Accounting Policy Update

The Accounting Policy Update is published by the Accounting Policy team of the DTF’s Budget and Financial Management Division twice a year. The aim of the newsletter is to provide a summary of changes in financial reporting requirements affecting public sector entities, outlining any financial reporting related policy decisions reached by DTF and to inform readers of other developments that are under consideration by the AASB. 

Disclaimer: No responsibility is taken for any action(s) taken on the basis of information contained herein nor for any errors or omissions in that information.
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